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Dear District 31L, 

 

I hope everyone had a wonderful Easter for those that celebrate, and you are en-

joying the Spring weather and the beauty of trees and flowers blooming. I do em-

pathize with those that suffer from allergies. 

 
As we are winding down this Lions’ year and as a reminder, please sell your 

Camp Dogwood tickets, submit your LCIF donations, Brighter Vision donations, 

and Governor’s Goals. Each donation is very much appreciated. Also ensure that 

all service hours are entered online. If you have issues or need help, please contact 

Lion Tammy Thomas, as she has offered to help many times.  

 

I hope to see many of you at the NC Lions State Convention as we are celebrating 

100 years.  The Peace Poster and Celebrate Liberty state winners, both from Dis-

trict 31L, will be attending with their families. I am very honored to be able to 

present their awards during the Friday evening festivities.  

 
District Governor Susan 
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Hot Springs Lions Club Visit (March 21, 2024) 

 

DG Susan had a fun visit with the Hot Springs Lions Club. We started with a delicious meal, followed by me 

filling them in on district updates. I then had the pleasure of being included in the meeting and hearing about 

all the great things that have are involved with including collecting glasses, delivering Thursday meals to 39 

seniors, selling brooms, participating in the Bluff Mountain Festival, planning ahead for vision screening at 

the schools in the fall, and participating in the benefit for William “Wiggy” Holt for the fundraiser to help with 

expenses for his kidney transplant that is coming up in the near future.  There were two guests at the meeting, 

and one is going to sign up to join the Club! 

 
There are two members that unfortunately could not attend the meeting but will be presented with Chevrons:  

Dr. Reese Steen for 50 years; and John Kirkpatrick for 15 years. Thank you and congratulations. 

 

                                           

 
 

 

 

Thank you again for your hospitality and your involvement in the 

community. You are all doing an excellent job. 
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Earth Day 2024: How is your Club Celebrating 
Earth Day? 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

                           

 

Why is Earth Day on April 22? 

The date was selected in part because it fell between colleges’ spring break and final exams, and also from the 

observance of Arbor Day, a day when people are encouraged to plant trees. 

Ten Simple Things You Can Do to Help Protect the Earth: 

Reduce, reuse and recycle 

Volunteer 

Educate 

Conserve Water 

Choose sustainable 

Shop wisely 

Use long-lasting light bulbs 

Plant a tree 

Don’t send chemical into our waterways 

Bike more (drive less). 
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The annual 36th year Rowan County Parks and recreation therapeutic recreation division VIP 

miniature golf tournament was March 23rd.   Buncombe County VIPs and blind won 1st Place 

for the county. It was a very rainy day, but this did not stop the VIPs from participating and 

having fun. Volunteers from Buncombe County were Lion Joe Penland, Lion Pat Cascio, Lion 

Billy Morrissey. 

VIPs that participated were Lion Mary Buckner and Lion Joanne Baker from Valley Springs 

Lions Club, Lion Leah Ledbetter, Greater Asheville Lions Club, Lion Heather Edgar from 

Candler Lions Club, Krista Humbuckle, Robin Robinson, Jeff Balek.  Buncombe County had 

the best points & score! 

What a day it was for everybody. FUN   

Congratulations! 
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Qualifications for Filling a Vacancy for the Office of 1st or 2nd Vice Dist. Governor. 

 

Section 6. FIRST AND SECOND VICE DISTRICT GOVERNORS AND OTHER VACANCIES. Any 
vacancy in office except that of district governor and first and second vice district governors shall be filled by 
appointment from the district governor for the unexpired term. In event of a vacancy arising in the office of 
first or second vice district governor, the district governor shall convene a meeting of the immediate past dis-
trict governor, first vice district governor and second vice district governor and all past international officers 
who are members in good standing of a chartered Lions club in good standing in the district. It shall be the du-
ty of the attendees at this meeting to appoint a qualified club member as first or second vice district governor 
for the remainder of the term. In filling said vacancy, it shall be the duty of the district governor, or if not 
available, the most recent past district governor who is available, to send out invitations fifteen days (15) in 
advance of the meeting to attend said meeting and it shall also be their responsibility to preside as chairperson 
of the meeting. The chairperson shall convey the results to the international office within seven (7) days to-
gether with evidence of invitations sent and meeting attendance. Each Lion who is entitled to receive an invita-
tion to attend and is present at said meeting shall be entitled to cast one vote for the Lion of their choice 

 

In order for a Lion to be eligible and qualified to be selected to fill a vacancy in the office of first or second 
vice district governor, they must: 

1.  Be an Active Member in good standing of a chartered Lions club in good standing in their single or sub-
district. 

2.  Secure the endorsement of their club or a majority of the clubs in their single district.  

3.  Have served or will have served at the time they take office as first or second vice district governor: 

As officer of a Lions club for a full term or major portion thereof; and 

As a member of the district cabinet for a full term or major portion thereof. 

With none of the above being accomplished concurrently. 

Has not completed a full term or major portion thereof as district governor. 

Office of Second Vice District Governor was not filled at the convention.   
There is no 2VDG Elect.  The position will officially become vacant 1 July 2024.   
So if you are interested make it known so they can get the ball rolling out of the starting 
gate.   

This is how it is filled.    
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News from your District Secretary 

Please see below for excerpts I have taken from emails received concerning upcoming Voting/

Delegates.  

Club presidents and secretaries, you many   now review your club’s information in MyLci to see if 

their club is in “Good Standing” in order to vote. 

LCI will also need time to process any late payments before the Certified List is finally updated by 

the financial cut-off time which is midnight on April 11th. 

   Who qualifies as an eligible voter?  

  

You may already be aware of this but I am recapping for those who may not be. The guidelines have 
been tightened for the number of “eligible” voters a club is allowed based on their membership 
count.  

   Prior to the International Convention in Boston in 2023, clubs were using the old familiar formula 
which allowed 1 delegate and 1 alternate for each 10 members or major fraction thereof. The new 
and reduced allowances now take into account the number of “Family Units” within a club. A Family 
Unit is defined as Lions living in the same household. It does not include a having Lion relative living 
elsewhere. 

What this means under the new guidelines is that the head of household is the full dues paying 
member and therefore they are included in the club’s total number of eligible voters. The half dues 
paying members are not included in the club’s total number of eligible voters. However, half dues 
paying members can still be a delegate or alternate. 

  With that decision being made by Lions International, Cabinet Secretaries must be diligent in con-
firming the true number of eligible voters per club by doing some homework before we ask clubs for 
their delegates and alternates. 

  

As always if you have any questions please reach out. 

  

Respectfully submitted: 

Tammy Thomas 

District Secretary  
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LCIF Updates… 

Lions Clubs International Foundation (LCIF) 

 

As we move into the last quarter of our Lions year I want to say Thank you. Thank you to 

those that have donated this year to LCIF. We are still behind on where we need to be. Please 

consider giving something if you can. Currently 15 of 47 clubs have donated $4908.42. Our 

District is falling short $16,901 of our goal set by LCI.   

There are many Lions who ask why should I donate to LCIF.  So I asked Google…. Why should I 

donate to LCIF?  

Googles answer… 

With 100% of donations going towards grants and programs, LCIF empowers the 

compassionate service of Lions and those who need our help. Although those bene-

fitting from your support may never know of your generosity, Lions Clubs International 

Foundation and our beneficiaries are grateful for your support. 

Please consider donating today. 

Respectfully submitted: 

Lion Tammy Thomas 

District LCIF Coordinator 
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Fellow Lions, 
Join us  

April 20th, 9 am at the McCune Center 
 

Join us in a day of Service as we tidy up around 
the facility. 

 
Bring your garden and yard tools and don't forget 

those work gloves. 
 

Hope to see you there, 
Please share with all  

 
Tammy 

McCune Center 







Dear Lions and Leos,  

Preparation is underway to begin rolling out the new Lion Portal. Here is 

some important information to prepare you for launch.  

Phased rollout for Lion Account Users 

Our target launch window is April 15 – May 13*. During this time, all cur-

rent Lion Account users will receive an email inviting them to access the 

new Lion Portal**. We’re doing this phased rollout to ensure staff are 

available to provide the best support possible and offer you a positive 

introductory experience.  

• Now – April 11: MyLion, MyLCI and Insights will continue to func-

tion as normal. 

• April 12 and beyond: MyLion, MyLCI and Insights are no longer 

available. 

April 15 – May 13: Invitations to access the new Lion Portal sent via 
email on a rolling basis to existing Lion Account users. 

Please note: User permissions will not change. In other words, those 

who can report service, access member data and other key functions 

remains the same.  

May 13 and beyond: All visitors attempting to access the previous digi-
tal tools will be automatically redirected to the new Lion Portal. 

*Dates are subject to change. Our number one goal is to create a posi-

tive experience for Lions and Leos. If determined more time is required 

to ensure the product is in an optimal state, the dates may be adjusted 

accordingly.  

**If you don’t see the email in your everyday inbox, please check all spam and junk folders for it first before contacting 

Member Support.  

Note that the new Lion Portal will require a unique, unshared email, and phone numbers will no longer be supported as 

a log in credential. 

Information and resources 

Be sure to visit lionsclubs.org/portal-updates for the latest information and resources, which includes handy how-to vide-

os for help accessing the new portal once you’ve received your Lion Portal invitation email.  

We appreciate your support and thank you for your continued service as we prepare for the new Lion Portal – together.  

https://www.lionsclubs.org/en/resources-for-members/digital-products/portal-updates?utm_source=Eloqua&utm_campaign=PRO_EN_PreGoLiveLionAccountUsers_1306865548&utm_medium=email&elqTrackId=F8ABFDC2268E9DF07695BE22BAF3FFAB&elq=39c991d2fefb4e77a0deaa677695f14b&el
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Good Day Lions! 

I have had the pleasure of presenting 

some Chevrons at some clubs for 

long term service and nothing makes 

me more proud than presenting a lion 

with a 25- or 30-year chevron to a Li-

on. That means that they have been a 

devoted Lion serving for decades! 

With all of the experience and wis-

dom that entails we should be learn-

ing from these lions! At the same 

time, though, we have to change and 

adapt to capture the next generation 

of Lions that will hopefully one day 

be presented with these 30-year 

chevrons. My hope is that each club 

is looking for the next generation to 

pass on your wisdom. Don’t let all of the years that you have put into 

your club just die out! Look for the young ones to pass on your wis-

dom to and take their ideas into your clubs and adapt. If we don’t 

adapt soon, we may not have many clubs left. The saddest thing I 

hear is when a club folds. Through Mission 1.5 let’s try to keep these 

clubs alive! 

Club visits are my favorite part of the training so far. I have enjoyed 

meeting all of the club members so far and have been very well re-

ceived by all clubs. Thank you from the Bottom of my Heart!  

Thank you all for all you do in Lionism! 
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LINCOLNTON LIONS CLUB FUNDRAISER  

On Saturday, March 16, 2024,  the Lin-

colnton Lions Club held a special fundrais-

er at the annual Spring festival, Woodmill 

Winery in Vale, NC.  Our booth collections 

included $80 in broom sales, $96 in NC 

Lions Camp Dogwood tickets, and $36 in 

additional donations.  

The weather was a bit windy but beauti-

ful, so well over 2,000 people attended 

the event.   
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RETIREMENT DINNER FOR NANCY RATHBONE 

 

Members of the Board of Directors for the Marjorie McCune Center met for dinner on Thurs-

day, March 7, 2024 at the Stone Ridge Tavern in Asheville, NC to join Nancy Rathbone in cele-

brating her retirement as administrator of the center.  In attendance were Curtis Erickson, 

Board President, Fred Huscher, Board Treasurer, Marilyn Wunderler, Board Vice President, Ex-

ecutive Committee members Connie Sue Monday, Dawon Hart and Board members Debbie 

Bell, Roz Catania, Gordon Gilomen, Larry Moore, Kathy Nichols, and Lora Brooks.  

 

Curtis Erickson presented Nancy with a sterling retirement pendant necklace and a card 

signed by Board members.  
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Greetings District 31-L Lions, 

We hope you have had a blessed Holiday Season. 

Thank you for your continued efforts supporting the Winter Coat Service Project. As you know, winter is upon 
us and it is more important than ever to collect winter coats for the less fortunate in our community. Support-
ing the District 31-L Winter Coat Service Project will help provide warmth and comfort to those facing the 
winter cold. 

Winter Coat Serviced Project:  

 

Objective: Collect gently used or new winter coats to donate to individuals and families in our community 
who may be struggling during the colder months.  

 

Distribution: Distribute the coats to those in need in your community or contact one of the Lions below for 
assistance. 

 

Winter Coat Service Project Contacts: 

DG Susan Fernandez - sl29470@bellsouth.net – (786) 449-6174 

IDG Dawson Hart – dawsonhart313@gmail.com – (828) 302-6957 

Lion Fred Huscher - fred@huscher.us – (828) 691-6388 

We encourage each member of our Lions community to help make a significant difference in the lives of those 
who need it most. 

Thank you once again for your dedication and support. With your continued efforts, we can make our Winter 
Coat Service Project a tremendous success. 

Last but not least, please remember to record your good work on MyLion. 

Lion Fred Huscher 

District 31-L GST Chair 

mailto:sl29470@bellsouth.net
mailto:dawsonhart313@gmail.com
mailto:fred@huscher.us


Volume 3 Issue 10 
Editor: Deborah Hicks, PDG 

Submit stories to: 
 liondebbie@etowahlions.com 

Subject:   Newsletter and month 
Deadline to submit for next  

issue is the 20th of each month 
 

Date: 04.01.2024 
District ID: 124571   Www.district31l.org 



Volume 3 Issue 10 
Editor: Deborah Hicks, PDG 

Submit stories to: 
 liondebbie@etowahlions.com 

Subject:   Newsletter and month 
Deadline to submit for next  

issue is the 20th of each month 
 

Date: 04.01.2024 
District ID: 124571   

 

Www.district31l.org 



Volume 3 Issue 10 
Editor: Deborah Hicks, PDG 

Submit stories to: 
 liondebbie@etowahlions.com 

Subject:   Newsletter and month 
Deadline to submit for next  

issue is the 20th of each month 
 

Date: 04.01.2024 
District ID: 124571   Www.district31l.org 



Volume 3 Issue 10 
Editor: Deborah Hicks, PDG 

Submit stories to: 
 liondebbie@etowahlions.com 

Subject:   Newsletter and month 
Deadline to submit for next  

issue is the 20th of each month 
 

Date: 04.01.2024 
District ID: 124571   

 

Www.district31l.org 



Volume 3 Issue 10 
Editor: Deborah Hicks, PDG 

Submit stories to: 
 liondebbie@etowahlions.com 

Subject:   Newsletter and month 
Deadline to submit for next  

issue is the 20th of each month 
 

Date: 04.01.2024 
District ID: 124571   Www.district31l.org 

 

May 2023 

Matthew Duncan—Edneyville Community LC 

June 2023 

James Boff—Granite Falls LC 

Jeannie O. Oliver—Hendersonville LC 

Brittany Guerrero—Sherrills Ford LC 

Mary A Anderson—Andrews LC  

Carol A Broome—Andrews LC  

July 2023 

Brad Groom—Canton LC 

Gene Monson—Canton LC 

Sara Monson—Canton LC  

Kittie Diana Smart—Clyde LC 

Owen Brett Martin—Shelby LC 

David Jenkins—Sand Hill LC 

August 2023 

Jaime Futch—Andrews LC 

Frances Stevens—Greater Asheville LC 

Mary Bonnett—Etowah LC 

Roy Bonnett—Etowah LC  

Judy Jay—Lake Lure LC  

Alan Bridges—Sherrills Ford LC 

Elizabeth Swann—Black Mountain LC 

September 2023 

Dennis Wyss—Etowah LC 

Jeannie Edwards—Swannanoa Valley LC 

Samantha Payne—Claremont LC 

Sheila Shehan—Spuce Pine LC 

Dot Eckhard—Black Mountain McCune LC 

Linda Woody—Black Mountain McCune LC 

October 2023 

Steven Matthew Arrowood—Rutherfordton LC 

Margaret A Bennett—West Hickory VIP LC 

Carolyn Sue Melson—West Hickory VIP LC  

William Puppy Scott—Canton LC  

Patricia Adams –Canton LC  

Gail E Hodge—Andrews LC 

November 2023 

Barbara Ann Hancock—Andrews LC 

Paul Robinson—Greater Asheville LC 

Robin Robinson—Greater Asheville LC 

November 2023—con’t 

Sarah Bratton—Sherrills Ford LC 

Tracy Hefner—Sherrills Ford LC 

Summer Smith—Spruce Pine LC 

Julie Yankelevich—Valley Springs LC 

Brittney Helms—Blk Mnt McCune LC 

Venitta Shields—St. Stephens LC 

December 2023 

Joanne Baker—Valley Springs LC 

January 2024 

Clifford Panter—Andrews LC 

Jill Caldwell—Balls Creek LC 

Michael Carroll—Balls Creek LC  

Tina A. Gibson– Balls Creek LC  

Cynthia R. Steward—Balls Creek LC  

Phillip Perry Jr—Rutherfordton LC 

February 2024 

Robert L Merrill—Andrews LC 

Joyce Miles—Black Mnt LC 

Mildred Beck—Blk Mnt McCune LC 

Tina Brock—Blk Mnt McCune LC 

Ben Wheeler—Blk Mnt McCune LC 

Barbara A Propst—W. Hickory VIP LC 

Charles S Propst—W. Hickory VIP LC 

March 2024 

Maurice Maynard—Black Mnt McCune LC 

Terry Vess—Black Mnt McCune LC 

Deval M. Mason—Rutherford College LC 

Liz M. Birolin—Franklin LC 

Raymond L. Watts—Rutherfordton LC  

Janice S. Green -Weaverville LC 

April 2024 

 

 

 
 

The road to success! 
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Bill Glenn—Valley Springs LC 05/02/2023 

Jerry Thomas—Sherrills Ford LC 05/18/2023 

Daisy Litman—West Hickory VIP LC 05/10/2023 

Tracy S Lanham– Lake Lure LC 06/10/2023 

Robert Carey—Burnsville LC 05/26/2023 

Stefan B. Stackhouse—Black Mountain LC 05/03/2023 

Everette A Houston—Saint Stephen LC 06/23/2023 

Miriam Wood—Black Mnt McCune LC 07/20/2023 

Dan McCracken—Clyde LC 07/30/2023 

Billy Culbertson—Hot Springs LC 07/28/2023 

Robert Walsh—Mars Hill LC 08/14/2023 

W. Fred Higgins—Hendersonville LC  09/08/2023 

Joyce C Smith—Mars Hill LC 09/11/2023 

Tom Battle—Candler LC 02/24/2023 

Kenneth Woodard—Clay County LC 10/12/2023 

Joe Cook—Long View LC  10/20/2023 

William Newsom—Etowah LC 10/30/2023 

Dale Setzer—Claremont LC 11/16/2023 

Arthur Taylor—Candler LC 10822/23 

McLain Rogers—Clyde LC 02/24/24 

Please send in your members for this current year that we have lost so we can keep this current.  Thank you!  

From May 2023— April 2024 

May 2023—April  2024 



Quick Reference  

Acronyms for our Lions 

 

The points contest and Service Reporting 
Keep up with it, saves a lot of heartache at the 

end of the year. 
The annual points contest is a way to let the Governor know what the 

clubs have accomplished throughout the year.  This is an excel form 

that is found on the district website.  It is easy to fill out and if you keep 

it up monthly not so daunting.  If you are one of those who say, “:Aww I 

will wait until May 1st to do it” you may be in for a big surprise.  “Why 

wait to do tomorrow what you can do today”?  So a lot of clubs are do-

ing things and secretaries need to get this and the reporting done online 

on MyLion so the Governor can do his job.  Take a little time this month 

to catch up and you will not be so overwhelmed as the fastly approach-

ing end of year arrives.  Lions year that is.  This is month 6.  The Gover-

nor will need this form this year so he can calculate the for the awards.   

www.nclions31l.org This is the District Website.  
www.lionsclubs.org This is International’s Website 

www.nclionsinc.org  This is your State Website 
You can find the information you seek at these  

websites.   

Quick Reference Page 
District Cabinet Officers 2023-24                                Contact 

DG Susan Fernandez 786-449-6174   sl29470@bellsouth.net 

1stVDG Dawson Hart 828-302-6957  dawsonhart313@gmail.com 

2nd VDG Eileen Artavia 828-308-8137   eileen.artavia@outlook.com 

Secretary Tammy Thomas 828-234-7659  liontammy2020@gmail.com 

Treasurer Kathryn Nichols 252-495-2808   perkynick7@gmail.com 

DG   District Governor 

DGE District Governor Elect 

PDG Past District Governor  

IPDG Immediate Past District Governor  

1VDG First Vice District Governor 

2VDGE Second Vice District Governor Elect 

1VDGE First Vice District Governor Elect 

2VDG Second Vice District Governor 

PP Past President (Club or International) 

IPP Immediate Past President 

  

  

  

  

  

  

  

  

  

  

  

If you cannot find or do not know something 

ask! You are not alone in this journey! 

The most current district directory can be found at www.nclions31l.org  you will need a user ID and Password to  access 
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